Korea: Stunning success and
work in progress
Productivity gaps fuel inequalities and a race to win a golden
ticket.

Asia & Pacific economies are
projected to rebound from
COVID-19
by Patrick Lenain and Kosuke Suzuki, OECD Economics Department
While the world is struggling to exit from the coronavirus
crisis, the region Asia & Pacific is a notorious exception:
many countries in the region have stopped the COVID-19
pandemic after the first wave, and they quickly returned on a
path of growth in the second half of 2020 – a rare
accomplishment. The OECD projects that the region’s recovery
will continue in 2021 and 2022 (Table 1).

The region’s current resilience is in sharp contrast with the
late 1990s, when the Asian Financial Crisis hit it very hard
(Figure 1). Governments in the region drew lessons from this
experience and were better prepared when the Global Financial
Crisis arrived. They were also ready when the coronavirus
struck: fiscal space was available, monetary policies were
sound, exchange rates were flexible, foreign exchange reserves
abundant, bank well capitalised, external indebtedness was low
– and health systems had been re-organised.

Strong resilience in the face of crises contributes to longterm growth, especially in poor and emerging countries, as
shown by a literature launched by Easterly et al. (1993).
Thanks in large part to their growing resilience, the 15
countries and territories of Asia & Pacific doubled their
share in world GDP from 19% in the early 1990s to 34%
currently. The region has become an economic powerhouse and
most likely will gain further ground. The Regional
Comprehensive Economic Partnership (RCEP) recently signed will
provide another boost to long-term growth, as discussed in the
recent OECD Economic Survey of Thailand.
Of course, not all countries of the region have the same
resilience. To throw light on this disparity, we use a
hierarchical cluster analysis (Ward linkage), a statistical
procedure that identifies homogenous groups of observations
without making a difference between dependant and independent
variables. We identify four groups of countries with common

factors for each of the three crises. To group the region’s
economies, we use the following indicators: 1) the depth of
recession, 2) the speed of recovery, and 3) the post-recession
scarring of growth. The first two indicators provide a
contemporary measure of resilience when faced with a shock,
while the third indicator is an ex-post measure of resilience.
For the current crisis, we use the number of COVID-19 deaths
as a proxy of ex-post resilience, in line with empirical
findings that the spread of the coronavirus has damaged
economic activity due a combination of government-imposed
lockdowns and self-imposed lockdowns (Golsbee and Syverson,
2020).
Our cluster analysis reveals some diversity within the region.
The resilience of individual economies has changed rapidly –
in both directions (Table 2). Some key findings are:
Australia has shown great resilience during the first
two crises, but fell into a recession with the
coronavirus.
While China and India were resilient in the face of the
first two crises, they have lost some ground with the
COVID-19 pandemic, especially India.
Korea and Thailand have seen their resilience improve
after each crisis.
Vietnam has consistently been the most resilient economy
in the region.

Despite this diversity, the region displays overall a strong
resilience and is placed to recover rapidly from the COVID-19
crisis, assuming that the pandemic is brought under control
and that the large population can be vaccinated soon. If this
happens, Asia & Pacific will confirm its new position as a
global powerhouse. The return to economic growth should be an
opportunity to address socioeconomic problems inherent in
several countries, notably high informality and inequality,
and make headways on a path of decarbonisation.
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The Korean economy: resilient
but facing challenges
By Christophe André, OECD Economics Department
The prompt and effective reaction of the Korean authorities to
contain the spread of COVID-19 limited the impact of the
pandemic on the economy. Strong fiscal and monetary policy
measures were quickly implemented to support households and
businesses. As a result, the Korean economy is set to contract
much less than other OECD economies in 2020, both in a
scenario with no resurgence of the pandemic (single-hit
scenario) and in a scenario assuming a second global wave of
infections (double-hit scenario) (Figure 1).

Nevertheless, the pandemic generates strong headwinds. Some
sectors, like transport, tourism and entertainment still
suffer from substantially reduced activity. Exports,
traditionally a key growth engine of the Korean economy, are
hit by the weakness in the global economy. Additional
obstacles to the operation of global value chains, in which
Korea is strongly integrated, would deal a further blow to the
economy. High uncertainty is holding back investment and
employment has fallen, especially for non-regular workers.
Hence, continued support for households and businesses will
remain crucial until the recovery is fully under way. It will
need to be carefully tailored to preserve long-term fiscal
sustainability and avoid hampering the reallocation of
resources towards the sectors with the strongest growth
prospects. Any additional income support should be targeted
towards low-income households and skills training should be
provided, even beyond the crisis, to vulnerable people who
lost their job. Investment in areas featuring in the recent
Korean New Deal, such as 5G, telecommunication and artificial
intelligence, will help boost the knowledge-based economy.
Green investments are essential to tackle current problems,
not least air pollution, and to ensure long-term environmental
sustainability.

The pandemic compounds pre-existing challenges, many of which
are shared to various degrees by most OECD countries, notably
rapid population ageing and relatively low productivity in
parts of the economy. Korea has the fastest ageing population
in the OECD, with the number of persons aged 65 or over
projected to exceed 80% of the working-age population by 2060,
the highest ratio in the OECD (Figure 2a). The shrinking
working-age population will weigh on GDP growth over the
coming decades. However, better mobilising labour resources,
especially from women, older workers and youth, can partly
counteract this trend, as well as help build a more inclusive
economy and society. Moreover, each worker has the potential
to create more value. While productivity is high in
manufacturing, especially for information and communication
technology equipment, it is lagging in services, including
digital services (Figure 2b). The productivity gap between big
firms and SMEs is wider than in most other OECD countries.
Overall, Korea’s GDP per worker is about 20% below the OECD
average, pointing to huge potential for catch-up.

As the population ages, scarcer labour resources will need to
be used more effectively. Women’s employment rate is about 18
percentage points below that of men, despite very high average
academic qualifications among women, especially in younger
generations. Relatively low wages and weak career prospects
discourage many women from working. The gender wage gap is the
widest in the OECD, at about 34% in 2018, compared to an OECD
average of about 13%. A number of recent government measures,

in particular to enhance childcare quality, improve work-life
balance and facilitate return to work after career breaks,
could help reduce the gender gap. More broadly, a culture of
gender equality needs to be promoted in the workplace and at
home.
Koreans effectively retire at an advanced age, but often end
their working lives in poor-quality non-regular jobs, after
being forced to retire from their career job in their fifties.
Maintaining high activity rates, while enhancing the quality
of jobs for older workers, will be essential to sustain the
economy’s growth potential. At the same time welfare measures
are needed to increase support for the elderly who are most in
need. Indeed, old-age poverty remains the highest in the OECD,
with more than 40% of people aged 65 or over living in
relative poverty.
Less than half of youth aged 15-29 were employed before the
COVID-19 crisis, the fifth lowest share in the OECD. This
reflects long studies, as more than two-thirds of youth obtain
tertiary degrees, but also slow transition from education to
employment. The crisis exacerbates the difficulties faced by
youth entering the job market. To address skills mismatches,
the government has stepped up career counselling, developed
apprenticeships and vocational education (notably Meister
schools) and introduced incentives for tertiary education
institutions to propose more market-relevant degrees.
Nevertheless, career guidance and counselling will need to be
stepped up, in particular through increased resources for the
public employment service and stronger involvement of
employers.
Digital technologies, in which Korea is a top player, offer
vast opportunities to raise firms’ productivity and people’s
well-being. Policies should aim at promoting the diffusion of
technology across the economy and addressing digital skills
gaps. Regulatory reforms, based on the recent experiences with
sandboxes, which allow waiving some regulatory obligations to

encourage innovation in products or business models, could
boost growth and offer people better access to valuable
services, as illustrated by telemedicine during the COVID-19
crisis.
Altogether, Korea is proving exceptionally resilient during
the annus horribilis the world economy is undergoing, even
though the global recession is hurting exports. Korea also has
strong cards to address the longer-term challenges it is
facing.
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Korea: Roadmap
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By Mathilde Pak, OECD Economics Department
When it comes to emerging digital technologies, Korea is a top
player, with an outstanding digital infrastructure and a
dynamic ICT sector. 5G has been introduced nationwide earlier
than in any other country in the world and has spurred
numerous projects supported by the governement to enhance
competitiveness, innovation and the quality of life: smart
factories, smart grids, smart healthcare, smart cities, smart
roads. Korea also stands out for its swift and effective use
of advanced digital tools to contain COVID-19 without shutting
down the economy. For instance, artificial intelligence
enables fast testing, mobile apps provide real-time
information on locations visited by patients diagnosed with

COVID-19 (Figure 1) and untact (contactless) lifestyle limits
the spread of the virus. The recent New Digital Deal further
supports the use of digitalisation with projects exploiting
synergies between the government and the business sector,
including strengthening data infrastructures, expanding data
collection and usage, establishing 5G network infrastructure
early, promoting untact industries and developing artificial
intelligence.

Source: https://coronamap.site
However, the diffusion of digital technologies among firms and
workers is slow. The digital gap between SMEs and large
enterprises is wide because SMEs face obstacles to the
adoption of advanced technologies, like cloud computing and
big data: lack of innovation, lack of information and funds,
lack of skilled workers and low access to training. This
digital gap creates wide productivity gaps, weighing on
economy-wide productivity, which is far below the OECD
average. Moreover, the digital gap between generations is the
highest among OECD countries (Figure 2). In an ageing and
increasingly digitalised society, this exacerbates well-being

inequalities, as part of the population is left behind.

Digital opportunities to boost productivity and well-being are
numerous but are not used to their full potential. To promote
the diffusion of technology, the 2020 OECD Economic Survey of
Korea highlights recommendations focussing on three main
areas.
First, regulations for product and service markets remain
stringent, holding back innovation and new business models, as
well as competition and productivity growth. The government
has introduced regulatory sandboxes allowing firms in new
technologies and new industries to test their products and
business models without being subject to all existing legal
requirements. The temporary lifting of the ban on telemedicine
during the COVID-19 outbreak illustrates the potential
benefits of a timely review of regulations. After four years
at most, if a regulatory sandbox is considered effective and
safe, it can lead to the permanent suppression of the
regulation that was temporarily waived, its amendment, or the
extension of the trial period. It can also lead to the
creation of licences with a narrower scope, for example for

FinTech companies, which could be allowed to provide some
banking services without needing a full banking licence.
Follow up on this strategy should allow identifying excessive
regulation and revise or abolish it, notably in the case of
telemedicine.
Second, subsidies to SMEs should better target innovative and
productive companies. Extensive government R&D support still
largely props up low-productivity companies and scale-up
success is limited. Innovation vouchers in the form of a oneoff payment should be provided to SMEs in manufacturing and
services to commission R&D and studies on potential for new
technology introduction from universities and research
institutions. They would help develop innovation networks,
which are still limited in Korea, and facilitate the diffusion
of digital technology. In addition to promoting collaboration
between SMEs and academia, collaboration between SMEs and
large enterprises should be further strengthened to enhance
innovation diffusion, for instance through open collaborative
platforms to exchange new products, services and big data.
Financial support for technology R&D should also be
reallocated to commercialisation for SMEs that successfully
developed new technology.
Third, addressing the lack of adequate skills and awareness of
digital benefits or dangers is crucial. SMEs face a lack of
skilled workers in digital fields, limited access to ICT
training and insufficient awareness of managers of the
potential of digital technologies. Older generations often
lack digital and basic skills to participate in online
activities like e-commerce. Most teachers feel they are not
sufficiently prepared to use ICT for teaching, which has been
a hurdle during the COVID-19 school closures. A relatively
high share of individuals experience privacy violation and
youth are at higher risk of cyber-bullying and addiction to
ICT technologies. More specialists and high-level researchers
are needed in fourth industrial revolution core technologies

like artificial intelligence and big data, as well as nextgeneration security technologies like blockchains and quantum
cryptography communication. Higher-quality ICT education and
training should be provided to enable students, teachers, SME
workers and older people to thrive in a digital society.
The COVID-19 outbreak is strengthening the existing trend
towards digitalisation, with a growing use of artificial
intelligence and remote services like telework, telemedicine
and e-commerce by firms and households. Narrowing the digital
gap between firms and between workers is key to bring about a
more rapid diffusion of technology and to make the most of
digital opportunities to raise productivity and well-being.
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Korea needs a paradigm shift
to sustain its convergence to
the highest-income countries
By Randall S. Jones, Korea Desk, OECD Economics Department
Korea’s transformation from one of the poorest countries in
the world in the 1950s to a major industrial power and member

of the OECD was exceptionally rapid, reflecting good policies,
notably sound fiscal and monetary policy, high levels of
investment in human and physical capital and an outward
orientation that increased its share of world trade. Per
capita income increased from 14% of the OECD average in 1970
to 86% in 2016. However, the traditional growth model seems to
be losing effectiveness, as income growth has slowed toward
the OECD average. Although economic growth typically slows as
countries approach the high-income economies, the sharp
deceleration from an annual rate of 6.4% over 1991-2001 to
2.9% since 2011 (Figure 1), raises concerns. Moreover, export
volume growth slowed from a double-digit annual pace over
1991-2011 to 2.6% since 2011, lagging behind global trade.

Korea’s real per capita income was one-third below the top
half of OECD countries in 2016 (Figure 2). The large income
gap reflects low labour productivity, which is 46% below the
top half in the OECD. Low labour productivity is offset by
very long working hours, at the expense of well-being and
female employment. The decline in the working-age population
beginning in 2017 year will put downward pressure on labour
inputs and per capita income growth. Removing obstacles to the
employment of women and youth, whose employment rates are
below the OECD average is essential to mitigate the impact of

demographic factors. In addition, there is large scope to
raise Korea’s labour productivity, given its large investments
in education and R&D, which is the second highest in the OECD
area as a share of GDP. To take full advantage of its
investment in innovation, Korea needs to shift from its
traditional growth model to a more balanced approach that
promotes inclusive growth through reforms to raise
productivity in both the large business groups and SMEs.
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